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       Report No. 2022-92/December 16, 2022 
              
           
 
The Department of Financial Services (DFS) has completed a follow-up review of the St. Johns County 
Clerk of the Circuit Court.  The Department performed an audit of the St. Johns County Clerk of the 
Circuit Court in April 2018.  The audit noted three (3) recommendations.  A follow-up review was 
scheduled to review the implementation status of these recommendations. 
 
 
 
The objective of the follow-up review was to determine the implementation status of prior audit 
observations and recommendations. The approach included interviews with staff members and an analysis 
of relevant files and supporting documentation. 
 
The follow-up desk review covered County Fiscal Year (CFY) 20-21. 
 
 
 
Our review concluded that two (2) out of three (3) of the recommendations noted in Report Number 
2018-25 were incomplete. 
 
The summary of the audit recommendation status is as follows: 
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1. We recommend the Clerk’s office allocate as court-
related expenditures only those costs authorized by 
Statute.  We also recommend that the Clerk’s office 
reimburse the Clerk of the Court Trust Fund for the 
expenditures above for $6,670. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

During our testing of the Clerk’s office administrative 
expenditures, we noted one (1) instance in which the 
expenditure, contrary to statutory guidance, had been 
allocated as a court cost, or was not authorized of 
record as a reasonable administrative support cost.  In 
CFY 20-21, the Clerk’s office purchased a 
subscription to The Wall Street Journal for $47 of 
which $28 was allocated to court.  
 
In addition, the Clerk’s office reimbursed the State for 
$6,670 for the unallowable expenditures incurred 
during CFY 15-16 and CFY 16-17. 
 
The status of this recommendation is partially 
complete. 

2. 
 

We recommend the Clerk establish a method for 
tracking employees’ time and effort between court-
related and non-court-related activities to ensure 
accuracy in the budgeting process and the 
appropriation of State funds.  The methodology should 
include a basis for concluding whether the budgetary 
estimates are accurate.  The Clerk’s office might 
consider using a sampling method similar to the Title 
IV-D process that includes random moment sampling 
or a time study. 
 

The Clerk's office continues to use estimates of time 
spent on court related duties for some employees who 
are shared with the county.  The documentation 
provided no evidence of quantifiable and verifiable 
data for shared allocations.   
 
The status of this recommendation is incomplete.   
 
 

3. 
 

We recommend the Clerk’s office adhere to the 
statutory guidelines for recording revenues and 
expenditures associated with the trust fund. 
 

The status of this recommendation is complete.   
 

 




